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Pastoral Steering Group
Monday, 10th July 2017, 10:00 to 11:30

Room 8, Education Centre, Conquest

Chair:  Christina Morphew, Deputy Medical Education Manager
NOTES

In attendance:  

Christina Morphew (CM), Deputy Medical Education Manager

Kim Boorman (KB), Health & Wellbeing
Dr Jo Shawcross (JS), Potential Lay Representative

Dr Tom Fonseka (TF), FY1 Trainee

Dr Todd Leckie (TL), ACCS Trainee

Catrina Turner (CT), Foundation Administrator
Debbie Langridge (DL), Cultural Support Tutor

Lorrain Mason (LM), Staff Engagement Manager

Dr Mike Birkett (MB), Consultant Psychiatrist

Graham Atfield (GA), Chaplain
	
	
	Action



	1.
	Welcome and Apologies
CM thanked all for attending and introductions were made. Apologies received from Liz Lipsham, Ruth Agg and Jeanette Williams, Kim Novis.

 
	

	2.
	Minutes of Previous Meeting
Before looking at the minutes of the previous meeting CM explained how the agenda had been broken down into the four previously identified themes:
1. Identifying pastoral opportunities for both trainees and trainers in how stress is managed, psychological resilience and whole person well being
2. The possibility of introducing a Trust policy on how we manage the impact of a death in service of a colleague
3. Signposting pastoral support available

4. Resources and publications – centralising master source list 2 monthly  for attendees to review in own time

At the last meeting LL mentioned that she had some additional resources that could be included. These haven’t been received by CM and CT as yet. Follow up with LL
Jacquie Fuller and Jeanette Williams have been added to the distribution list for this group.

CM highlighted the Welcome BBQ taking place on 24/7/17 – encouraged all to attend to promote their respective pastoral elements – to confirm attendance via p.jeffery1@nhs.net
With regard to the results of the inquest discussed previously – CM highlighted that we have had some feedback from Jo Gahan in HR. Medical Education were deemed to have dealt with all appropriately but there were some recommendations as to how our Trust could do things differently. The introduction of the proposed management guidelines would feed into this.

At the last meeting there was a suggestion from TL around Registrars taking the lead with safety huddles. CM is going to speak to the new Chief Registrars starting in September regarding this in due course (Hiten Patel and Gary French).
Sue Allen leads on the safety huddles project and CM circulated the guideline information provided by Sue relating to these. Sue is keen to ensure that junior doctors feel empowered and included when these take place and CM is currently working with the nurse leads to ensure covered in the ‘pilot’ nurse led induction plans for our new trainee doctors.
CM commented that we also need to identify trainees coming to the Trust who have an interest in pastoral support to get involved in this group; could link to a specific QIP. Action for CM and CT?
After the last meeting CM and CT had requested information from all in order to promote their area of support. As yet no pictures or information had been received, although individuals are involved in person at both the planned welcome event and the trust induction mornings.  CM stated that we will now move to have these promotions in hand for October induction.

CM had “mocked up” a sheet based on Ruth Agg’ role and remit, but this was unwieldy and not fit for purpose as is.

CM asked if all could look at this and let CT and herself know what they would like. CM commented that the new website should be helpful, and the plan is to pull together a ‘Pastoral Support’ webpage, clearly signposting all pastoral staff groups within the trust and linking to each individual groups web page.  Each page can also highlight, their respective twitter feed, which would be a good way of sharing resource information.
CM also highlighted that Jenny Turner in the Library has been very helpful in researching and providing resources and has offered her future support to research any specific information we require.

	CT / CM / LL

CM

All

	
	Training for Trainees / Trainers – Identifying Opportunities
	

	3.
	1. Possibility of Psychological Resilience Workshops for Trainees/Trainers
CM has had a conversation with Tim Timpson – Director at NHS Elect who is currently conducting a pilot in the Midland including dedicated focus groups with junior doctors and registrars around pastoral support and psychological resilience.
NHS Elect will share information with CM in due course which will give the group a steer.  With the possibility of group workshops being introduced here at ESHT for the benefit of our trainees/trainers.  These workshops will be free to the trust as we are currently a member of NHS Elect subject to availability.
Some of the themes discussed were:

· How supervisors are coping and dealing with mentoring

· Interviewing registrars

· Looking at trainees who thrive and those who don’t and why
· Asking open questions – not just dealing with what you see of the person in front of you.  What other influences in their life, impact on how they cope at work
· Protecting health and wellbeing
2. Sussex Partnership – Balint Group and Resilience Journal Club
MB advised that with Sussex Partnership (SP) the Balint Group takes place once per month for trainee doctors. This is usually the first Wednesday of the month but has variable performance at present.

MB also commented that at Cavendish House they are working on a Resilience Journal Club and he would follow up with his colleague around how we can open up these opportunities to our trainees.
LM queried whether we are at risk of signposting so many things that items may get lost – and that the people who need it may miss items. Is it too overwhelming? She asked whether it is better to focus on 3 things really well.

CT commented that maybe the junior doctors present could give their thoughts.

TF commented that he feels it is good to keep it varied – some may feel more comfortable with one source of support than another. He felt that it is good to have one person overseeing the support available.

MB highlighted to the group that he feels there is a longstanding issue around how Trusts cope with medical professionals who have acute mental illness. He advised that there used to be unit at the Maudsley specifically for healthcare professionals but this was abolished. MB intends taking up with the issue with the CEO of SP.

He has concerns around medical professionals attending Occupational health for support and then being sent into a service where they could be sitting with their patients or colleagues. He feels it is not good or appropriate and is very concerned about it.

TL commented that sometimes you don’t know you need help until you really need it. A lot of the support offered is connected with progress of training (e.g. supervisors – so this can be seen as a conflict of interest by the trainee, as they do not wish to be viewed and have their mental health issues taken into account and worry about impact around career progression). He acknowledged that Medical Education are very keyed up to pastoral support, but again they are involved in the sign off of junior doctors. He feels that there needs to be a third way – separate from professional development.

KB queried whether other Trusts have other sources?

TL stated that he personally would go to someone that he trusts and respects – probably at Registrar level. He feels that there needs to be a way of empowering those individuals to be able to offer support.

JS queried whether TL felt he would go to someone external such as a lay representative or chaplain.

TL answered that as a junior doctor, you feel more able to talk to someone who shares your experiences. If that person is empowered then they would have the relationship with Medical Education, Chaplain etc. – to seek and/or signpost support.

LM commented that it sounded like some form of ‘buddy system’ may work well and this had worked in other areas within the trust. Those identified as a buddy would need to be equipped with the knowledge to be able to support and signpost. TL agreed and said that if a colleague had contacted him to say that they were having dark thoughts and contemplating taking their own life, he would not have known what to do. He would not have thought to have gone to Medical Education or the supervisor of the person.

LM agreed that there would need to be training for such buddies. LM to look into further?
CM mentioned the ‘Health in Mind’ service which she was aware staff can self refer to. MB commented that he would not recommend this. It is psychology led and he doesn’t feel is rigorous enough. He feels it should be a trained person who knows how to navigate through the system. He also commented that there needs to be identified persons at a senior level to provide support as quickly as possible too.

DL commented that when she worked with the Samaritans there was a “flying squad” who would go to a person, assess the situation and sit with them until help arrived. She wondered whether this service was still available?

MB replied that if someone is identified as acutely suicidal, the Woodlands team step in. MB will query with Rob Barnes who our medical professionals deal with.
TL commented that if a junior doctor presents in A&E it would be good to initially be dealt with anonymously.
KB suggested that it may good to have someone from the Emergency Department on this group. CM agreed and will discuss with Mr Shubber.

GA commented that most preventative measures needed to involve a personal relationship. He feels that the chaplains need to develop relationships with as many junior doctors as possible and that this may encourage more talking.

There was some further discussion around empowering staff to be able to deal with situations and offer/refer to support - as junior doctors are more likely to talk to colleagues.

DL commented that the juniors are often dealing with multiple traumatic situations in a short period with no reflection time. TL agreed and said that when you start as an FY1 every days is a major incident and can be very shocking – seeing someone die, doing CPR etc. Further on in training it becomes “water off a ducks back”. In those early stages though it is important to be in an environment where you can talk to someone – it can be a lonely journey.

A few in the group highlighted the planned Resilience and Empathy Conference taking place on 10th October 2017. CM will seek further information via Jeanette Williams to actively promote.
CM asked the group what training might be available to support our Registrars that may take on the role of a buddy. JS commented that this would be via John Geater - currently working with Jeanette Williams on Resilience and Empathy. CM will follow up
3. Schwartz Rounds

KB commented that the last Schwartz round opened up a wider conversation, and a Schwartz round steering group is now going to be held. Some issues from the last rounds need unpicking.

There was some discussion around the timing of inviting the junior doctors to the Schwartz rounds. Both TF and TL commented that at first they didn’t attend as they didn’t feel it was for them – but now they have both attended they realise how good they are, and how vital they are, in making you realise you are not alone.

After some discussion it was agreed that ideally a session as part of the FY1 and FY2 teaching programme would introduce the Schwartz rounds – to be followed up with FY1s and FY2s attending a round. CM and CT will provide KB with details of teaching programme dates available on both sites.

KB also felt it would be good for the junior doctors to get to know Dr Gez Gould and 

CM commented that he may be best placed to identify like minded professionals who can ‘champion’ pastoral support.

CM also stated that once 1-1 meetings have been held with FY1s and FY2s in September any particular themes can be flagged to KB to plan future Schwartz Rounds.
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	4
	1.  Feedback on ‘Take 5’ Peer to Peer Support

2. Doctors Support Survey

CM outlined the purpose of Take 5 for those that didn’t attend the previous meeting.

TF apologies for not having been able to conduct a repeat survey as yet. The group sessions have been going well and themes have been introduced. For example “Death” and “Colleagues” have been two of the themes. Good feedback from those attending.

TF and colleagues presented at a conference too – the South London Trainee Network ‘Inspiring Excellence’ in the Doctors Welfare category. Although the Take 5 poster did not win, TF highlighted that the winning poster was from doctors in a Trust that had started a cycling club which had really raised morale. He highlighted that simple social opportunities and/or clubs can make a real difference.

CM queried with KB and LM if this is something that Health and Wellbeing could possibly look at developing.  LM commented that someone is being employed to look at healthy transport initiatives within the trust and she would follow up with them.
TF felt that it would be good to flag to the new junior doctors that they can come up with initiatives and be supported. CT asked if TF would recommend flagging this to the new FY1s during shadow week – TF agreed. CT and CM to action.

TL felt that it may sit well with the Mess Presidents and give more formal recognition for their role – as it can at times be a thankless task.

CM commented that it could be a leadership/QIP opportunity to develop social and /or pastoral support.

DL also flagged the hospital choir and Arts in Healthcare. TF mentioned the programme for music in the main foyer and the piano there that is available to play. Junior doctors are not currently made aware of this.
CM asked KB if all of these items appear on a central list anywhere at all. KB replied that they do not at present. CM commented that maybe on the new website it would be good for there to be a social activity page that all can feed into.

With regard to ‘Take 5’ – CM highlighted that the initial survey conducted by TF has been flagged to Monica Green and Adrian Bull, but no feedback has been received as yet.

KB commented that Dr David Walker is keen to know how it is going to be continued.

CT asked TF if he does plans for handing over. TF will speak to the new FY1s when they arrive but also felt that it is good that Dr Gez Gould is championing the group going forward.

3.  ‘Safety Huddles’

As Sue is not in attendance CM highlighted again the information from her that has been circulated and the plan for these to be included in the new pilot to introduce a nurse led induction for new trainee doctors, to complement the current departmental induction process.

	LM

CT / CM

	
	ESHT Policy / Guideline Development
	

	5.
	Update on Motion Submitted to BMA
TL advised that the motion was submitted and although it didn’t go through HEE are setting up a working group to develop a guideline/framework to deal with the loss of a colleague.


	

	6.
	ESHT Policy / Guidance Document
TL commented that any national project is going to take a long time, so he feels that something locally does need to be developed. He is happy to consult with colleagues and start putting a brief document together. TL will be at ESHT for another year but TF is also happy to contribute where he can, should he move to a different trust after a year. TL to update at next meeting.

CM reiterated support of this policy and support available from attendees and advised that it can then be taken forward via this group. She has already spoken to Jo Gahan in HR who has advised that there is currently no ESHT policy or guideline at present.   

There was some discussion around possible prompts to include such as:

· If I am the first person to find out what do I do?

· Support in the acute phase

· Lessons learnt

· Prompts for managers

	TL

	
	Pastoral Support – Identifying Support / Promotion and Signposting
	

	7.
	1. ESHT Pastoral Support Groups
As previously mentioned in point 2 – CM reiterated the need for pictures and information from all for promotion.

LM commented that Health and Wellbeing can provide a group picture.

GA commented that the chaplaincy do not have a group picture but can look to provide.

CM highlighted again that this would be for the October intake rather than August due to time constraints and that the welcome event would be a good opportunity to take some ‘professional but fun’ photos of the group interacting with trainees.

	LM

GA

	
	Resource / Publications – Pastoral Interest May/June
	

	8.
	Items circulated prior to meeting

CM commented on the items from Jenny Turner circulated prior to the meeting and would encourage all to read and comment on.

At the next group we can see what else has been flagged.

CM specifically highlighted the questionnaires on www.authentichappiness.org 

LM queried whether that type of questionnaire is suitable when someone is not in a good frame of mind.  CM will look to run ideas past Mike Birkett in his Psychiatrist role, to provide assurance and to triage suitability before trainees are signposted to this type of promotion.
Any Other Business

KB - The next Schwartz Round will take place at EDGH on18th July. There will be none in August but will resume again in September. Dr Gez Gould leads at Conquest and Dr Farida Malik at EDGH.

Date of Next Meeting

Late September 2017 – to be arranged by CM and CT
TL commented that in the interim it would be good to identify Registrars who may be able to take on an informal role and come to the BBQ. He will see if he can encourage some colleagues, as will TF.
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